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The total premium costs for all coverage including catastrophic perils for FY2016 is $760,364.00. 
Approximately $130,899.00 was saved compared to last Fiscal Year.  GIAA Management 
recommends that the Board approve the FY2016 insurance program as presented by AM.   

On motion duly made by Director Sobti, seconded by Director Camacho, the following 
resolution was unanimously approved: 

Resolution No. 15-53
The Board hereby approves the Insurance Program for Fiscal Year 2016, as 
presented, in the total amount of $760,364.00.  

7. REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE MANAGER 

Reference is made to the written Executive Manager’s Report included as part of the Board’s 
packet, which was presented by EM Ada. 

8. REPORT OF THE COMPTROLLER 

Comptroller Bordallo reported on the revenues and expenses of the Authority as of August 31, 
2015. Mr. Bordallo reported that year-to-date Total Signatory Revenues are below budgeted 
revenues by -1.7%, year-to-date Total Concession Revenues and Passenger Facility Charges are 
under budget by 0.6% and -4.3%, respectively. Year-to-date Total Other Revenues, inclusive of 
non-signatory and non-airline revenues are above the budget estimate by 14.8%. Year-to-date 
Total Operating Revenues Actual of $64.8M is 2.3% above the budget estimate of $63.4M. 
Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses are below budget by -12.9%. Components of this line 
item include a -8.3% decrease in Personnel Service, a -12.9% decrease in Contractual Services, a 
-53.8% decrease in Materials & Supplies and -100.0% decrease in Equipment/Furnishings from 
budgeted amounts for these respective categories. The actual year-to-date Net Revenues from 
Operations of $30.5M reflects an increase of 27.3% over the year-to-date budgeted amount of 
$24M. Mr. Bordallo reported that the year-to-date Debt Service Coverage is at 1.56 versus the 
requirement of 1.25. 

Chairman Untalan informed the Board that the Authority will be working on an updated 
strategic plan as the last one was done in 2012.  The Authority will be assisted by Leigh Fisher.  

The Board then discussed transferring savings from FY2015 into the risk and loss management 
reserve.  

After further discussion, on motion duly made by Director Sobti, seconded by Director Tolan, 
the following resolution was unanimously approved: 






